
Wednesday, March 2, 2005:
 Jesus said: “My people, this image of a mountain 
represents the strength of your faith in My Commandments.  
The darkening clouds are the coming trials that will test 
your faith.  Wars, natural disasters, and financial trials 
will be harrying you in the coming years.  As the 
tribulation begins, these trials and that of the evil ones 
will become an ever increasing burden.  You will need all 
of the spiritual strength that you can obtain through My 
grace to fend off the evil ones and save your souls.  The 
signs of the end times are all around you and now is a good 
time to firm up your prayer groups for spiritual support.  
It will be your friends in faith that will help you the 
most at your refuges.  I will perform miracles of 
protection at My refuges, but you must have faith and hope 
in My word of encouragement.  Your faith will be tested to 
the breaking point, but do not fear because I will be in 
your midst.  I will never leave you.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this portable flashlight with 
the light on is a sign to you of more power outages coming.  
You have had power outages in the past from ice storms and 
a grid failure.  Most of your power outages have been of 
short duration, but this time it could be for a good number 
of days.  The need for a crank to keep generating light 
means that your batteries would run out of power from long 
usage.  It would be well to have such a crank powered 
flashlight for when fuel and batteries will be scarce to 
find.  Your two previous ice storms have occurred in March 
and April.  Have some preparations ready for some possibly 
cold weather when you are without power.  I am the Light 
that dispels the darkness and I am giving you this warning 
so you can have some light without power.  Trust in Me for 
My warnings when you need to prepare.” 
 
Thursday, March 3, 2005:
 Jesus said: “My people, I am showing you these heavy 
beams of wood that are used to make a sturdy house.  This 
message is all about how strong your faith will be by how 
deeply you are rooted in Me.  If your faith is shallow, it 
will be like the man who built his house on sand.  When the 
winds and rains of temptation buffeted his house, it will 
fall in destruction.  If your faith is strong and rooted in 
My Church, then it will be like the man who built his house 
on rock as a firm foundation.  When the winds and rains of 
temptation come, that person will be saved because their 
faith was firm as the rock.  Do not be weak in your faith 
and do not just give Me lip service on Sunday.  You need a 



deep fervor of faith to endure the evil ones’ taunts 
throughout the whole week.  Build up your strength with 
daily prayer and always be focused on following Me in your 
everyday actions.  For those, who are faithful and 
persevere amidst this world’s trials, you will be greatly 
rewarded in My kingdom of heaven.” 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, even though it was a nice 
change to have your prayer group at the home, you now can 
have Me again sacramentally in your midst.  This small 
house is a symbol of living a simple life as I did with the 
Holy Family many years ago.  Even with all of your 
scientific advances you are still human with a body and a 
soul.  Your worldly distractions may have changed, but you 
have the same mission of loving Me and your neighbors.  You 
may have more conveniences than I did, but you also have 
more affluence and possessions to distract you from loving 
Me.  Do not let the worldly things control you so you can 
give your praise and glory to only Me.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, no matter how many ways that 
you try to make excuses for aborting your babies, they are 
still being killed by the thousands every day.  Your 
society is focused on pleasure on demand, so it is not 
surprising that accidental pregnancies are disposed of by 
your abortion on demand.  Science has proven to you that 
the unborn are human from the day of conception.  Still 
your society wants to dispose of life when it is  
convenient.  Many do not want to face the consequences of 
their sins of fornication and adultery.  All life deserves 
to be protected, and you are fortunate that your mother did 
not abort your life.  Continue to protest abortions and 
counsel the expectant mothers to see the value of life.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the young children are 
precious to Me and I do not want them to be abused in any 
way.  Remember how I said that anyone who harms one of My 
little ones should have a millstone tied around their neck 
and be placed in the sea.  These lives should be protected 
because I have a plan for each of their lives.  Give good 
example to them and bring them up in the faith so they can 
experience My love for them.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, not everyone can afford to buy 
an expensive speedboat or a sailboat.  Those in the boat 
can experience My creation more as they explore the seas.  
Some people  treat boats and second homes as status symbols 
of their wealth.  I am only concerned with how you love Me 
and help others, and not how much wealth that you have 
accumulated.  Focus more on those means of getting your 



soul to heaven instead of any worldly concerns.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I keep encouraging My faithful 
to follow the narrow road to heaven that is less traveled.  
Avoid the broad road which appears to be popular for being 
the easy road that leads to hell.  Do not be led astray by 
anyone trying to take you away from Me.  Many are called, 
but few are chosen because they do not want to give 
everything up to Me.  Unless you come to Me as a repentant 
sinner, you will be traveling down the wrong road.  At the 
end of this age I will separate the goats into hell, but My 
lambs will be called into My barn of heaven.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, at times your old things do 
need to be replaced by newer things.  It is one thing to 
fix something that is old and obsolete, but changing things 
just to have the latest fashion is more of a worldly desire 
than a necessity.  Keep your focus on living a simple life 
than spending all of your time and money to have the best 
looking possessions.  If you have excess wealth, then you 
should focus more on sharing it with others than being 
selfish in buying things that you do not need.” 
 Jesus said: “My people,  I keep reminding you of the 
Lenten Season that you are in so you can make the most 
benefit for improving your spiritual life.  Your extra 
fasting and Lenten penances should be kept up throughout 
all of Lent.  Keep reviewing your initial fervor to improve 
your prayer life so you can continue your Lenten intentions 
without falling back into your old sinful habits.  Lent is 
an excellent time to take spiritual stock of how you could 
be living a more Christian life.  If you do not suffer to 
change your life, then you will not see much improvement.  
It is difficult to train the body to follow heavenly ways 
because you have many human weaknesses to sin.  If you are 
not willing to improve during Lent, then it will be much 
harder to change during the rest of the year.  Focus your 
life more on Me and do not let the body’s cravings mislead 
you.” 
 
Friday, March 4, 2005:
 Jesus said: “My people, just as you have harmony in 
music when you play the right notes, so you can have 
harmony in life by loving Me and your neighbor as yourself.  
If all of your world lived in a harmony of love as I 
created you,  you would not have the wars and injustices 
that you have today.  Many of the problems, people have, 
are a result of your greed for money and possessions, and 
your struggle for fame and power.  If you were satisfied 
with your lot instead of desiring more than you could 



afford, then you would be more at peace.  If you did not 
waste your time on TV and too many unnecessary activities, 
you would have more time to love Me.  Love takes some 
effort to establish, but if you are too wrapped up in self 
and selfish activities, then you will not have time for 
love.  It is how you manage your time and your priorities 
that will allow you to love Me and your neighbor.  Work 
more in Lent on freeing up your wasted time so you can have 
more time for loving activities of prayer and helping 
others.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this fast train through an 
underground tunnel would be some new technology for fast 
trains with less wind resistance.  It will also be an 
underground link for various underground cities that are 
being built away from water and earthquake centers.  These 
cities would be protection from impacts of comets and 
asteroids, possible nuclear war, or a major volcanic 
disaster.  These undertakings would be expensive, but they 
could be a possible way to protect humanity from massive 
disasters.  I have mentioned caves before as  a means of 
protection for refuges.  A properly vented cave with water 
and food storage could protect My faithful from the evil 
ones who will be controlling things on the surface of the 
earth.  Caves also would not allow the evil ones to see you 
as well.  Trust in My leadership to protect My faithful 
from the evil ones in the tribulation.” 
 
Saturday, March 5, 2005:
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of locusts is a 
sign that these hordes are going to continue to threaten 
food crops in various areas of the world.  These 
disturbances will be one more step to the coming world 
famine as hunger will be spreading more, especially in the 
third world.  In some places these disasters will be a 
punishment for sin and wars.  The Gospel reading of the 
Pharisee and the tax collector in the Temple should focus 
your prayer more on seeking your forgiveness of your sins 
than lauding how good you are.  I have created you as 
spirit and body, and I know that you are all good in 
yourselves, but you also need to admit that you are weak 
sinners in need of My grace.  That is why the tax collector 
gained more out of his visit to the Temple because he was 
asking for My mercy.  In the Old Testament the people 
sacrificed animals and crops, but you have the most Divine 
sacrifice of all in My death on the cross.  At every 
sacrifice of the Mass, I am being offered up for your sins, 
so you do not have to make any sacrifices of animals.  It 



is mercy that I desire you  to seek instead of animal 
sacrifices.  There are other sacrifices  or penances that 
you can do during Lent to atone for your sins and help your 
spiritual life.  Trust in Me that I will always be watching 
over you to protect your soul from the evil ones.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have told you that I would 
bring America to its knees with major disasters.  This 
volcanic disturbance is definitely from Yellowstone and it 
will create a massive effect on your crops and on your 
weather.  Many will be killed in its path, but there will 
be increasing earthquakes before this eruption.  It is not 
a matter of whether it will happen, but only when it will 
happen.  You have seen larger and larger earthquakes with 
the latest tsunami.  The earth is about to be shaken to its 
core as the poles will be in a state of flux.  Those, who 
could not believe that you are in the end times, will be 
humbled with more catastrophic events.  Even the evil ones 
will be humbled by My smiting them of their power, 
especially with My comet of chastisement that will destroy 
the reign of the Antichrist.  I have shown you before how 
the evil ones will be suffering a hell on earth as they 
suffer the flames that will not consume them.  My faithful 
will be protected as I renew the earth in preparation for 
My Era of Peace.  My justice will fall on the unjust, while 
My mercy will rest on My faithful remnant.  Do not be 
fearful of these events for I will protect your souls from 
the evil ones.  Call on My help and you will be saved.”  
 
Sunday, March 6, 2005:  
 Jesus said: “My people, a train track is like 
following your mission path to heaven.  It has been laid 
out for you to follow ahead of time.  You have free will to 
follow Me or not.  When you refuse to follow Me, you many 
times are like the destruction of a derailment.  The 
distractions of the world can lead you off on a side track 
detour and you will not be able to accomplish the mission 
that I have given you.  Each of you have been given unique 
talents and skills to carry out your specific mission.  
Remember this also when you are contemplating abortions.  
Look at all of the skills being wasted by your frivolous 
killing of My little ones.  If you keep on the right track 
in life, then you will be directed to eternal happiness 
with Me in heaven.” 
 
Monday, March 7, 2005:
 Jesus said: “My people, do not hide from your fears 
and from your hates of others by avoiding them.  I want you 



to love everyone and it starts with being able to forgive 
everyone.  You may have some in your family that in your 
mind may have violated you in some way.  In order to have 
peace and harmony in your family, you must be willing to 
forgive any hurts between your relatives.  Life is too 
short to hold grudges, or keep away from the ones you 
should love.  Work to reach out and repair any hard 
feelings, even with those who may have addictions.  Even if 
your relatives continue to refuse your overtures, keep 
giving them good example in your love.  Even in the world 
it is hard to forgive killers, abortionists, and 
terrorists, but you are still called to pray for everyone 
and love them.  Loving your enemies and forgiving them 
starts with loving Me and forgiving yourself of your sins.  
Frequent Confession can cleanse your souls so you have the 
power of My grace and love to share with others.  Get your 
own spiritual house in order so you will not be a hypocrite 
in what you believe.  Love and forgiveness should pervade 
all of your actions and you will be moving closer to that 
needed perfection to gain heaven.” 
 Jesus said:  “My people, during the coming tribulation 
you will be traveling in the wilderness among many 
dangerous wild animals on your way to My refuges.  Just as 
I will protect you from harm by the evil ones, I also will 
protect you from any wild animals.  You are seeing the dove 
representing the Holy Spirit, and He will be your guardian 
of protection.  You will see this protection at My refuges 
and on the way to your refuges.  I will make it so the 
animals will not see you or smell you.  I will even deliver 
some animals as deer to you for meat.  Your testing time 
will be coming soon when you will have to put your full 
trust in Me for protection, food, water, and shelter.  When 
you call on My help in faith, everything will be 
miraculously provided for all of your needs.  Even when 
things will seem hopeless, I will come with power to defeat 
the Antichrist and all the evil ones.  So do not lose hope, 
but trust in My victorious power that will bring you into 
My Era of Peace with no fear.” 
 
Tuesday, March 8, 2005:
 Jesus said: “My people, man has caused nature to 
become more unbalanced by all the mischief he has done with 
the plants and animals.  You have experimented with bee 
production and you created killer bees.  You have modified 
insecticides so many mutations of insects are creating 
plagues of locusts, grasshoppers, and other insects that 
eat your crops.  Many of your cancers and diseases are a 



result of your bad methods of producing food and man-made 
diseases for population control.  Man needs to go back to 
the ways that I have created things and stop upsetting the 
balance of nature as I created it.  Nature is rebelling 
against man’s abuses and you will be seeing worse storms 
and food famines all over the world as a result.  I have 
warned you many times that your abuse of your environment 
will affect your lives in many ways that you did not 
realize in the effects on your delicate earthly balance.  
Strive to follow My ways in nature and not man’s abuses and 
you will have fewer problems.” 
 
Wednesday, March 9, 2005:
 Jesus said: “My people, do not be discouraged or 
disheartened when you see fewer people coming to Mass on 
Sunday and fewer people coming to your prayer groups.  This 
will be a challenge in faith in the end times and many will 
fall away and turn their backs on Me.  It is because of the 
spiritual laziness of people that I am taking away many 
blessings from America.  Your affluence and earthly 
activities have taken the place of your worship of Me, and 
you are in effect worshiping the idols of money and 
possessions.  I still will never forget you and I am always 
awaiting sinners to repent, but I will not force My love on 
you.  My people need to come in prayer and worship Me at 
Mass if you wish to establish a loving relationship with 
Me.  If you do not say, ‘I  love you,’ to Me, how can I 
know that you are sincere when you call My Name?  I have 
the words of eternal life, and if you refuse to follow My 
Will, then you will be walking the broad road to hell 
instead of the narrow road to heaven.  Choose eternal life 
with Me, or you will suffer forever from the devil and the 
flames of hell.” 
 
Wednesday, March 9, 2005:
 Jesus said: “My people, when you were conceived, the 
strands of DNA in that first cell were the gift of your 
parents, but the soul that I joined with your body is My 
creation that gives you life.  All of your physical traits, 
your eye color, whether you are right handed, the gift of 
your intelligence, and your skin color are all who you are, 
and are found in your DNA.  You would not want to alter 
your DNA because it would change who you are.  In the same 
way why would you want to alter the traits of plants and 
animals even by cloning?  By man’s manipulation of DNA, you 
are also changing the identity of a perfect plan that I had 
for that plant or animal.  It is these changes that I abhor 



and nature will rebel against your mischief because man’s 
manipulations do not take into account the balance of 
nature.  It is one thing to research things to learn how 
life works, but it is entirely wrong to seek research just 
to change nature to man’s idea of perfection.  It is these 
changes that man needs to stop making before you create 
monsters that could destroy life instead of prolonging it.  
Be satisfied with My perfection in creation because 
anything man makes is imperfect and will upset nature’s 
delicate balance.”  
 
Thursday, March 10, 2005:  
 Jesus said: “My people, you are familiar with the 
image of Me knocking on the door of your heart to let Me 
in.  It is everyone’s freewill to open this door to My 
graces which is the light shining through the bottom crack.  
To open the door it means  that you are willing to accept 
Me as Lord in your life and that you will repent of your 
sins.  Once you accept that you are a sinner and want My 
forgiveness of your sins, this is the first step.  Then you 
become sorry for your sins in offending Me, and you are 
willing to take the next step to the confessional.  At 
Confession you admit your sins to the priest and I absolve 
you from your sins through the priest’s absolution.  Now I 
have set you free of your sins and My light shines forth My 
graces into your heart as the door is opened.  It is this 
constant openness to confess your sins that will keep your 
soul pure and keep a loving relationship with Me.  I long 
to forgive the repentant sinner and welcome you back to My 
love.  My graces and forgiveness are always available to 
you.  All you have to do is make the forward step as the 
lepers who wanted to be cleansed.  Keep the light of My 
grace always burning in your souls and you will be well on 
your way to heaven.”    
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are saddened today by the 
latest news of a priest being arrested for misuse of 
offensive pictures on the internet.  You are living in an 
evil age and I have stated ‘Will I  find any faithful at 
the end times?’  Even though you are seeing disturbing 
things, I do not want you to despair in your sorrow.  This 
only points out how much more that you need to pray for 
your priests.  Remember that I am always with you to raise 
up your spirits when you are down and to give Me your 
burdens to help you carry them.  Trust in My power that is 
greater than Satan and come to Me in Confession to release 
you of all of your sins, both large and small.” 



 Jesus said: “My people, Lent is a time when prayer 
should be your main focus in answer to all the sin in your 
world.  Prayer is needed for all of your secular and 
spiritual leaders, especially My pope son,  John Paul II.  
Prayer is needed for all sinners because you have not 
reached your judgment yet.  Prayer is needed for all the 
souls in purgatory.  There are many needs for prayer and 
that is why it is so important to make time to pray.  Pray 
with your heart so it is sincere and not just lip service.  
I listen to all of your prayers.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, some use wood all the time to 
heat their houses in winter.  Most use gas and oil to heat 
their homes because there is less maintenance.  It is till 
appropriate to have a secondary source of heat in the cold.  
There are many causes of power outages and those, who are 
prepared, will have warm houses.  You are all seeing energy 
prices of various fuels rise, so it is even more 
advantageous to use cheaper sources of fuel.  These high 
prices are also teaching you good conservation by 
minimizing your fuel needs.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, your local governments are 
dealing with higher medical costs and increasing costs for 
retirement benefits for government employees.  These tax 
increases are causing more burdens on those with fixed 
incomes that already are paying more for drugs, gasoline, 
and heating bills.  You will be seeing heavier resistance 
by your taxpayers to take on higher taxes and higher 
deficits that increase taxes and devaluate your currency.  
Pray for your leaders to lessen your tax burden than 
increasing it when they spend irresponsibly.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, your country is spending far 
too much money on weapons and supporting constant 
unnecessary wars.  Your defense budget is one of the 
biggest expenditures, but it does not have to be that way 
if people were more reluctant to keep entering more wars 
for whatever trumped up reasons being given.  Your prayer 
efforts also need to be focused on peace in your world and 
not forcing democracy on nations at the end of a gun.  Seek 
peace and harmony with your neighbors instead of finding 
reasons to go to war.  Love will go farther than making 
nations angry with wars.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, in World War II you were 
abhorred at finding crematoriums in the death camps in 
Germany.  In several places in your country such 
crematoriums have been made for ridding those who will not 
go along with the coming new world order.  I have prepared 
you to be ready to leave for My refuges so you will be 



protected from the killing and the torture by the evil ones 
who will be coming to power for a short time.  Pray much 
that you will be strong in these end times by calling on My 
grace.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you must admit that your 
hurricanes and tornadoes are becoming more violent and more 
frequent causing more deaths and destruction than ever 
before.  Some ascribe increasing temperatures in your 
global temperatures that are increasing this intensity.  
Others are showing man-made weather machines are affecting 
this increase.  Still others speak of sunspot activity and 
effects from large events in your galaxy.  I am pointing 
out also that My wrath is also falling upon places of 
constant sin and some of these weather disasters are 
chastisements for sin.  Pray for your country and its 
people because the weight of your sins will bring you to 
your knees.” 
 
Friday, March 11, 2005:
 Jesus said: “My people, when you think of aspiring to 
be with Me in heaven, it seems like a dauntless task to 
achieve the perfection of a saint to enter heaven.  Even 
though in man’s eyes this may seem impossible, yet with Me 
all things are possible.  Myself and My Blessed Mother are 
the only ones that did not sin.  Even the saints sinned, 
but they were converted through My grace to be examples of 
goodness for all My faithful to imitate their lives.  Take 
each day and walk with Me through all of your trials and 
temptations.  I will not test you beyond your endurance.  I 
will always give you enough grace to sustain you through 
everything that you will face in life.  So do not let sin, 
fears, or anxieties disturb your peace, but be confident in 
Me and trust in My help.  Before you start any task, call 
on My help first so I can relieve your burdens.  Do not 
think that you can accomplish everything on your own.  
After you were frustrated in your feeble attempts to work 
through something, you finally come to pray for your 
intention.  By asking Me first in prayer, you will see 
things in life will be a lot easier to bear.  It is good to 
build up your spiritual confidence in My help, and you will 
minimize any of your worries because I will take care of 
them with your cooperation.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I want you to pray for and 
help the infirm, the disabled, and those that are 
handicapped.  These are some of the works of mercy that you 
can perform to store up treasures in heaven.  The sick need 
your care to return them to good health.  Those with 



chronic or permanent problems with backs and knees need 
help with wheelchairs and their physical needs.  By the 
grace of God you may be healthy now, but some day you may 
have to deal with needing assistance to move around.  If 
you have friends or relatives in need of your help, do not 
avoid any call for help, but assist them joyfully without 
question.  Every person that you help, you are helping Me 
in them.  The sick and disabled also appreciate your visits 
and your concern for their welfare.  You will receive many 
graces for doing such good deeds.  You have opportunities 
for graces every day, so do not commit any sins of omission 
by not reaching out to My sick and disabled souls.”  
 
Saturday, March 12, 2005:  
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of the beast 
opening his black piercing eyes is a sign to you that his 
coming into power is close.  I have told you that I would 
be the one to free him for his brief reign that will be a 
test for all souls on the earth.  Many are weak and are in 
the power of the evil one already.  The general people do 
not realize that unless they have Me with them, they will 
not be able to be saved from the Antichrist.  My Warning 
will be My gift of mercy for all souls to be prepared not 
to accept the mark of the beast and not worship the 
Antichrist.  So if the Antichrist is about to declare 
himself, then you know the time of the Warning is also 
close to happening.  I have told you that the Warning will 
be heralding the beginning of the Antichrist’s coming to 
power.  Lent is a good time to prepare your soul for the 
coming evil onslaught when I will protect all souls who 
call on My help.  Build up your spiritual strength now and 
have your blessed Benedictine crosses on your person to 
protect yourselves from the evil ones.” 
 Jesus said: “My people of America, this map of the 
United States burning up in flames is the same fate as 
other great civilizations such as the Roman Empire.  This 
old empire fell from within because of its loss of morals.  
America is repeating this destruction in the same way 
because of all of your immorality in abortions, 
fornication, adultery, and same-sex marriages.  Do you not 
see the moral fiber of your country falling apart with all 
of the sex, violence, and foul language in your TV 
programming and movies?  I tell you because of your sins 
and idol worship of money and possessions in place of Me, 
you will meet with My swift justice.  Wars, deficits, 
natural disasters, and terrorism will bring your country 
down as chastisements for your sins.  You have seen My 



justice in Noah’s day and with Sodom and Gomorrah.  So do 
not expect any less stripes for your sinful behavior.  The 
just I will reward, but the unjust will face the fires of 
hell.” 
 
Sunday, March 13, 2005:
 Jesus said: “My people, all of today’s Gospel is 
focused on Me as the Resurrection and the Life.  The vision 
is of My burial cloth.  When I resurrected, My radiance of 
light burned My image into the cloth.  The raising of 
Lazarus from the grave and his burial clothes are a 
foreshadowing of My own Resurrection on Easter Sunday.  I 
asked Mary and Martha if they believed in the resurrection 
of the dead.  This is a core belief in your faith because 
My Resurrection is also a foreshadowing of every soul that 
will continue to have life after death.  My 
Transfiguration, that showed My glorified body in all of 
its brilliance, shows you how those, who are faithful, will 
also be reunited with your bodies in the glory of heaven.  
Without this hope of resurrection, you would not have much 
to live for with no reward for following My ways.  So  
rejoice now in this life for My victory over death and sin.  
I have paid the price for your sins and by accepting Me as 
your Savior, you will truly be saved and resurrected at the 
final judgment.” 
 
Monday, March 14, 2005:
 Jesus said: “My people, the two elders, who were 
charged with perjury against Susanna by Daniel (Dan 13:1-
63), shows that even your leaders can be corrupted.  Many 
trust those in authority to tell the truth, but even your 
elected officials can be tainted by sexual offenses or 
financial rewards.  Everything must be discerned against My 
Commandments to determine that it is true.  There are also 
prophets in every age that are revealing the truth of many 
sins going on in your society.  If the Holy Spirit did not 
alert Daniel to this injustice against Susanna, the elders 
could have had her killed, even though she was innocent.  
Even your justice system is warped with unjust laws that 
allow abortion, pornography, and same-sex marriages to 
continue unchallenged. The moral deterioration of your 
country is evident in what your society allows.  Speak out 
against these unjust laws, or you will be condemned for 
condoning them with your silence.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, these roots in the ground 
represent My faithful remnant that will always be well 
grounded in the faith, even when many have fallen away from 



Me.  My faithful are about to witness a persecution all 
over the world that will be worse than you have even seen.  
The evil ones will soon be coming into power, and you will 
need My protection with My Blessed Sacrament, your rosary, 
and  your blessed Benedictine crosses.  I am preparing My 
refuges of protection for when you will have to flee from 
your homes.  When there is an artificial famine, a schism 
in My Church, and forced chips in the body, this will be 
the sign to call on Me and I will have My guardian angels 
lead you to My refuges for all of your needs.  I will 
protect My Church from the evil ones and you will not be 
harmed at My refuges.  Have trust and hope in My victory 
over evil, even when it may appear hopeless.  Keep rooted 
in your faith in Me and you will have nothing to fear.”  
 
Tuesday, March 15, 2005:  
 Jesus said: “My people, when Moses raised the bronze 
serpent, all of those, who were bitten by the serpents, 
could live by looking on the bronze serpent.  This is a 
strong connection to Me in the Gospel, since those, who 
look upon Me and follow My laws, will also live on in the 
Spirit as well.  This is a foreshadowing of how I would be 
lifted up on the cross for all to see and be redeemed.  The 
bronze serpent is also another foreshadowing of the 
luminous crosses that will be over My refuges.  When you 
look on these luminous crosses, you also will be healed of 
all of your infirmities.  I provided for people in healing 
in the Exodus and I will be providing healing during the 
coming modern day Exodus as well.  Even today many healings 
come by calling on My Name and blessing people with My 
crucifix.  I am the Great Healer of sicknesses both in the 
body and in the soul.  Your most important healing can come 
in Confession as your sins are cleansed and your soul is 
healed in My grace.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, you are here today and buried 
tomorrow.  Your life here is short as you see the flowers 
wilt.  In the beginning of your life time seemed very slow, 
but now in your later years the years are flying by like 
fence posts going by in a speeding car.  This vision of the 
clocks suddenly disappearing means that the time for this 
age is drawing to a close.  Even before you die in your 
physical body by normal aging, it is possible that I could 
bring an end to this life.  Once you see the Antichrist 
come to power as he is declared, you will know My time of 
coming to defeat him is very close.  You need to be 
spiritually prepared to meet Me at your judgment because 
you could die at any time.  Even more so at the time of 



tribulation, your faith will be tried to its breaking 
point.  Call on My help and I will be there to save you 
from the evil ones.  At this time of trial I will have your 
angels lead you to My refuges of protection.  With Me 
beside you, you will be saved.  So do not fear how you will 
be tested.  The Holy Spirit will give you what to say in 
your trials before men, so do not be afraid to witness My 
Good News, even when your life may be endangered.” 
 
Wednesday, March 16, 2005:
 Jesus said: “My people, I keep showing you signs of a 
simpler life because you spend your time on too many 
activities that will never help you to heaven.  When you go 
around your house and clean up the clutter, you are free of 
things in your way.  It is the same way in your spiritual 
life.  You spend your time on many distractions, bad habits 
of addiction, and unnecessary busy tasks every day.  By 
living a simpler life with less clutter in stealing your 
time, you would have more time for Me in prayer and for 
helping others.  It  all comes down to priorities.  In your 
house you decide what is important to stay, and the rest 
you dispose of.  In your spiritual life you decide what 
will help you to heaven and keep them, but those things 
that will not gain you heaven, you can dispose of also.  
This is why a simple life without rushing and without many 
distractions is better for your spiritual life.  The more 
you can detach yourself from your sinful habits, 
addictions, and possessions, the closer you will be to the 
perfection that you need to enter heaven, and this will set 
you free as in the Gospel.”  Jesus said: “My people, it 
does not matter whether you live in the city, a suburb, or 
on a farm.  I watch over you wherever you live and you are 
called to My service.  The crucifix in the ground means 
that you are to give witness to My suffering on the cross 
in the example of your own suffering.  Some have to bear 
sicknesses, or chronic health problems, or even deaths in 
the family.  It is not easy in this life to carry your 
cross because you do not know what will happen to you next.  
If you have faith and trust in My help, you will have 
nothing to fear.  Keep close to Me in your prayers and 
frequent Confession, and you will be able to bear all the 
burdens of life.  Rejoice in My graces and blessings 
because I will protect your soul from the evil ones.” 
 
Thursday, March 17, 2005: (St. Patrick) 
 Jesus said: “My people, these students taking an exam 
are a representation of how every day everyone is faced 



with a test of being a Christian in your actions.  At the 
judgment day you will be again walking through every day of 
your past life, and you will have to make an accounting of 
all of your actions each day as well as the intentions of 
your actions.  I see every one of your actions and you do 
not fool Me with your outside actions because I  know the 
intentions in your heart and what you are doing in secret.  
All of heaven and those around you also see your actions, 
so you should be mindful of giving good example in all that 
you do.  Some people try to hide their sins in secret, but 
they are only fooling themselves and not Me.  Many will 
feel great guilt for their sins when they see them in their 
life review.  You can prepare for your death and your 
Warning experience by reflecting on your sins and 
confessing them to the priest in the confessional.  You 
cannot change your sins, but they can be forgiven and you 
can start making reparation for your sins on earth instead 
of waiting to suffer more in purgatory.  You can work to 
stop repeating your habitual sins, so you will have less to 
make reparation for.  My death on the cross paid for your 
sins, so claim My graces by seeking My forgiveness.” 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have heard Me say many 
times that ‘I am the Resurrection and the Life.’  At every 
funeral that you attend, you know that this soul had to 
come to Me in judgment.  No matter how much you might wish 
that this soul should go straight to heaven, it is proper 
that you pray for their soul in case they are found in 
purgatory.  If they are not there, then your prayers will 
be directed to other souls in purgatory.  If they are in 
purgatory, then they will thank you even more for 
shortening their time there.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I know many have a great love 
for St. Patrick and especially those of Irish descent.  On 
his feast day many of the Irish people remember their 
dearly departed as they pray for his intercession for their 
souls if they are still in purgatory.  You, yourself, have 
Irish ancestry, so it is special to remember your parents 
and all of your family members that have passed on.  These 
souls are grateful for your remembering them.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you look out on a clear night 
and are awed by the size and order of the universe of 
stars.  I am the Second Person of your God who created all 
that you see in the heavens, and even all that you have not 
seen as well.  Give praise and glory to your God for all of 
My creation and a special thanks that I have created you as 
well.  Your very life is a gift of God given to each soul.  



Thank Me for all that I have done for you.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are those who 
commercialize certain feast days that traditions have 
honored for many years.  Even Easter has people buying 
candy and making Easter eggs with bunnies.  This may be 
well for the shopkeepers, but My faithful know there is a 
deeper meaning to My death on Good Friday and My 
Resurrection on Easter Sunday.  You are about to conclude 
this Lenten Season with the coming Passion Week.  Make 
yourself available to all these beautiful services that 
walk you along My path to Calvary.  My death has given 
everyone an opportunity for salvation.  My sacrifice of My 
Body and Blood has atoned for everyone’s sins.  Accept Me 
as your Savior and come to Me in Confession to forgive your 
sins.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, it is good for you to meet on 
the holy days because it unites your family with the Holy 
Family.  As you come together in joy, you can share the 
gift of life that holds you all as one large family.  As 
you celebrate My Resurrection, you are also celebrating 
your gift of spiritual life as well.  It is your belief in 
My Resurrection that gives you hope one day of resurrecting 
your own body with your soul.  This glorified body is the 
same body that I showed My apostles.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, your definitions of life in 
your laws and judgments make it hard to discern who should 
be kept alive and who should be allowed to die.  My pope 
son has talked to you about how a person needs breathing 
and hydration.  Feeding tubes and other means for life have 
been debated and you need to discern what is proper for 
your loved ones.  Usually a person’s health will dictate 
your response, but there is a time when heroic measures 
become futile.  Pray and discern what is best for each 
person’s welfare.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, as you follow Me in My passion 
and death, think of how much My Blessed Mother had to 
suffer in watching her innocent Son beaten and crucified to 
please an angry mob.  She knew of My mission and the 
prophecy of Simeon that she would suffer such sorrows.  All 
the mothers, who have lost sons, should be comforted by My 
Blessed Mother because she is your mother also.  My Blessed 
Mother even comes to help lead each soul to Me at their 
death.  Those, who have a deep love for My Blessed Mother 
in her rosary and her scapular, will have My Blessed Mother  
intercede on your behalf to save your soul.  Rejoice that 
you have such a heavenly intercessor at the time of your 
death.” 



 
Friday, March 18, 2005:
 Jesus said: “My people, all of nature is ordered to My 
plan by instinct and survival.  Man is made to My Image in 
that I gave you freewill to love Me and follow My Will.  
You also have instincts for survival, but you also have 
reason to think and choose.  I have a plan for every human 
being and I desire you to follow My Will.  If you follow My 
Will, you will use your talents properly to achieve your 
mission in life.  It is when you do not follow My laws that 
you fall into sin, and you will have difficulties in 
performing your mission in live.  You are here to 
accomplish things for My glory and not any fame of your 
own.  I am showing you this example of order in nature so 
that you can understand the harmony of following My ways 
over man’s ways.  You are made up of a physical and 
spiritual life in the body and the soul.  By being in My 
grace through frequent Confession, you can walk in harmony 
with following My Will.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have told you that on the 
day of the Warning experience people would be frightened 
from what they saw in the sky.  Now I am showing you a 
comet that will come close to the earth with a great white 
tail that will frighten many when they see this event.  I 
have told you  to be spiritually ready with pure souls for 
the Warning which is coming soon.  This sign of a comet 
tells you that the Warning also is approaching soon.  
Everyone will see Me and you will have a life review of 
your good and bad actions.  If you have serious sins on 
your soul, you could have a vision of yourself in hell.  
This will be a mercy for sinners and an opportunity for 
conversion from your habitual sins.  My faithful will be 
working at a fever pitch to bring as many souls as possible 
back to Confession because of the guilt of your sins.  Look 
for the signs of these events in the skies as the Warning 
will be the beginning of events leading up to the time of 
the Antichrist declaring himself.” 
 
Saturday, March 19, 2005: (St. Joseph) 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am showing you these pieces 
of wood joined together to represent a joining of your will 
with following My Divine Will, and the water  of Baptism 
uniting us.  You read in the first reading about My 
covenant with Abraham that I would make him a father of 
nations and his descendants would be as numerous as the 
stars.  Again in the Gospel My Blessed Mother gave her fiat 
and I was conceived in her by the power of the Holy Spirit.  



St. Joseph also agreed to follow the word of the angel and 
took My Blessed Mother into his home as his wife, even 
though she was with child.  You have so many examples to 
follow in giving your own freewill over to following My 
plan for your life.  Instead of acting out just your 
desires, pray for discernment if it is the right thing to 
do according to My laws.  If you give everything over to Me 
in full consecration, then I can work through you to 
accomplish great things for My glory.  By the Blessed 
Virgin Mary and St. Joseph working with Me, they were the 
instruments in helping Me to bring salvation to all of 
mankind. You will be witnessing to My Passion and death on 
the cross in Holy Week, so you can appreciate how much I 
love each one of you enough to die for you.  I bring love 
into your lives for Me and when you are married to bring 
forth your own children.  Follow My laws and you will be 
greatly rewarded in heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, it is time to ask why is 
America involved in constant wars that do not gain anything 
for your country?  For the answer all you need to do is 
follow the money being spent on your current war in Iraq.  
Oil companies and weapons manufacturers are the ones 
getting rich on the available contracts.  You saw how 
corrupt the oil for food program was and you can imagine 
the billions of dollars being misappropriated in your own 
government.  It is the rich who control the spending and 
they profit from wars.  The deficits that increase the 
national debt, that are caused by wars, put more taxpayer 
interest in the pockets of the central bankers who hold the 
loans.  Once you see that the rich profit from wars, then 
you find the same people who make excuses to start these 
wars.  Pray and search for peace instead of seeking out 
more nations to destroy.  Love comes in living peacefully 
with your neighbor and not forcing them to live according 
to your ways.” 
 
Sunday, March 20, 2005: (Passion/Palm Sunday) 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am showing you the Spirit of 
My Soul as it left My Body when I died on the cross.  I 
became human with a mortal body and My Soul so I could 
offer My life up to My Father for the perfect sacrifice 
that would atone for all of mankind’s sins.  This 
separation of body and soul at death has been a consequence 
of Adam’s original sin.  When I was resurrected in a 
glorified body, I still had the five wounds in My Body 
which was a witness that it was the same body.  With My 
Resurrection I give everyone hope after their death that 



they too can be resurrected with their glorified body after 
the final judgment.  I also became the new Adam, so by 
Baptism in the Spirit, your original sin can be forgiven.  
Now with My sacraments you can be freed of your sins even 
while you are still alive on earth.  Rejoice today as you 
lift your palms to My glory and My victory over sin and 
death.” 
 
Monday, March 21, 2005:
 Jesus said: “My people, I am showing you this 
newspaper being printed because My Good News of salvation 
is the most important news that you could receive about 
your eternal life.  You have Bibles all over, but unless 
you pick one up and read it, My Word will not be read.  The 
Good News is that I died for all of mankind’s sins and you 
are now set free of your sins.  This should be shouted from 
the rooftops to every soul that will listen.  If you come 
to Me for forgiveness, I will cleanse your soul and grant 
you My grace to restore your soul to the purity after your 
Baptism.  Do not pass up this opportunity to deny your sins 
and convert your life to worshiping Me instead of the idols 
of the world.  Those, who love Me and follow My Will, are 
on the right path to heaven.  Do not remain in bondage in 
the darkness of your sins, but come out into the beautiful 
light of My Easter celebration.  By enduring your own Good 
Friday on earth, you will be carrying your cross to your 
own death, and then to your final reward in heaven.  Be 
persistent and true to your faith in Me and you will have 
nothing to fear.” 
 Jesus said: “My  people, man, by all of his scientific 
madness, is threatening the very survival of everyone on 
the earth.  Your nuclear proliferation among nations 
threatens nuclear war.  Your microwave experiments are 
threatening your weather and worsening earthquakes and 
volcanoes all over the world.  Your pollution still 
threatens your warming of the earth and all of your 
droughts that could cause a world famine.  All of your DNA 
manipulations are threatening diseases and pestilence that 
you have never seen before.  When I return to vanquish all 
evil on the earth, I will renew the earth as I created it 
because man has almost destroyed My creations on earth.  
The blue light all along the horizon is a picture of how I 
will replenish the earth to its former beauty.  Rejoice at 
My coming because I will restore life to harmony both in 
the physical world and the spiritual world.” 
 
Tuesday, March 22, 2005:



 Jesus said: “My people, from dust you were created and 
unto dust you shall return.  This was the theme of Ash 
Wednesday at the beginning of Lent, and soon you will be 
ending Lent with the Saturday Vigil of My Resurrection on 
Easter Sunday.  Holy Week is the most moving spiritual 
event of the year.  This is your core belief in My death 
and Resurrection.  This walk to Calvary with Me represents 
your whole life’s struggle.  Each day you pick up your 
daily cross and witness to your faith in Me by your 
actions.  Your birth is blessed with Baptism as you enter 
the Church, and you are blessed with the Anointing of the 
Sick as you leave this life.  All of your actions are 
offered up to Me as your life is consecrated for My glory.  
Give glory and praise to God for My gift of My life so that 
all of you may have life in the Spirit, even after your 
death.  The joy of My Resurrection is a promise to all of 
My faithful that you will also see Me in Paradise.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, in many ways sinners strike Me 
with their sins in offending Me.  During My Passion I was 
struck in speaking the truth to the High Priest.  I was 
struck many times in My scourging at the pillar.  Then I 
was lanced with a spear on the cross.  I suffered people 
spitting on Me and belittling My Divinity as the Son of 
God.  I forgave these people for not knowing what they were 
doing.  Even when you commit sins against Me, it is as if 
you were striking Me again at the pillar.  You should be 
sorry for offending Me and be willing to confess your sins 
in Confession.  With contrite hearts and repentance for 
your sins, I will pardon you and restore grace to your 
souls.  Give Me reverence in My Blessed Sacrament and 
protect My consecrated Host from destruction and 
irreverence.”  
 
Wednesday, March 23, 2005:
 Jesus said: “My people, you are seeing this relic of 
My Blood because it is by the sacrifice of My Blood that 
your sins are washed clean from your soul.  During My 
scourging and crucifixion it was the loss of My Blood that 
brought on My death.  Even when the spear pierced My side, 
you saw blood and water come forth to indicate that I had 
given up My Blood for all of mankind’s sins.  You are about 
to go through these readings of My Passion and commemorate 
My death on Good Friday.  Fridays and the three o’clock 
hour remind you of My death when you pray the Divine Mercy 
Chaplet.  Remember that the devil is still among you and 
tempting you to sin.  You must be on your guard to ask My 
help in fending off his temptations so you can keep your 



soul clean.  Even if you should fall victim to sin, you can 
be cleansed again by seeking My forgiveness in Confession.  
My mercy awaits all repentant sinners, so do not remain in 
your sin, but go to the priest and I will release you of 
your spiritual burdens.  I died for your sins, but if you 
do not seek My forgiveness, then My death was in vain for 
you.  You have the opportunity in Confession to be freed of 
your sins, so take advantage of My gift of mercy and grace, 
and do not pass it by in your spiritual laziness.”  
 
Wednesday, March 23, 2005:
 Jesus said: “My people, this hatch to a ship opened to 
darkness because this is how you went blindly into this war 
in Iraq.  You have destroyed Saddam Hussein’s tanks and 
armor, but you are bogged down in dealing with insurgent 
suicide attacks.  It has become harder to exit without some 
means of authority present to keep order among the Iraqi 
people.  The darkness inside the door is the unknown of how 
soon America will be able to leave these countries  that 
you have invaded.  Fighting a constant battle in a foreign 
land is not going to be popular with your people when your 
lost soldiers and expenses are not improving the situation.  
It would be better if you did not even start these wars 
because your exit strategy is too hard to determine.  War 
is not going to gain America anything in this region.  It 
would be better to leave gradually and stop interfering in 
these governments.  It is love I desire of your people, but 
you cannot love your neighbor with constant wars.  Look to 
live in peace without forcing your ways on these people.”  
 
Thursday, March 24, 2005: (Holy Thursday) 
 Jesus said: “My  people, this ball of light represents 
My soul as I left the cross.  On Holy Thursday I instituted 
My Holy Eucharist for every time you  remember Me in the 
breaking of the bread at Mass.  This life that left My Body 
is now present in every consecrated Host.  I have not only 
died for each of you, I have given you Myself as captive in 
My Blessed Sacrament.  I call on My faithful to give 
reverence to My Real Presence in My Eucharist and to 
receive Me without any mortal sin on your soul.  Anyone, 
who receives Me in mortal sin, will receive no grace and 
will commit another sin of sacrilege.  If you have mortal 
sin on your soul, you must confess it in Confession in 
order to receive My Eucharist worthily.  You can adore Me 
at Adoration or in My tabernacle.  You can show your love 
for Me by making special visits to My Blessed Sacrament.  
Every time you take time to be in My Presence, you will 



gain extra graces as your reward for your reverence and 
love.”  
 
Friday, March 25, 2005: (Good Friday) 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am showing you each of My 
wounds so you could appreciate all that I went through in 
My Passion and death on the cross for your sins.  Just as 
you commemorate My death, I am still suffering for all of 
those dying now from abortions, wars, killings, and from 
natural causes.  When you die, you are brought before Me in 
your judgment when you will see all of your life before 
you.  After you will see all of your sins and good deeds,  
you will agree that My judgment will be fair.  Pray for the 
souls who are dying now, even as they share their suffering 
with My death.  Everything that you have focused on in life 
leads up to this final moment of your death.  When you have 
some quiet moments with Me, you can meditate how to prepare 
yourself spiritually so you are ready with a pure soul to 
meet Me at your death.” 
 
Saturday, March 26, 2005: (Vigil of Easter) 
 Jesus said: “My people, I first appeared to the women 
at the tomb who came to put spices on My Body.  They saw My 
glorified Body and they did not recognize Me until I called 
Mary by her name.  As you read in the Gospel, I told the 
women to tell My disciples that I had raised from the dead 
as I told them that I would rise on the third day.  My 
disciples had a hard time understanding what raising from 
the dead meant, so they found it hard to believe the 
women’s report.  Only when they saw the empty tomb for 
themselves did they believe.  Still St. Thomas had to place 
his finger in My  hands and My side to believe.  I told My 
disciples: ‘Blessed are they who believe in My Resurrection 
and have not seen Me as they did.’  This is true of all of 
My faithful who have received My Good News and believe.  I 
love all of you as evidenced in My gift of My life on the 
cross.  I want all of you to love Me also and show your 
love in your prayers and your good deeds for others.  My 
Resurrection is My ultimate victory over sin and death.  It 
is also My promise to every faithful who believes in Me 
that one day you also will be resurrected with a glorified 
body.  Live your consecration so you can be with Me for all 
eternity in heaven.” 
 
Sunday, March 27, 2005: (Easter Sunday) 
 Jesus said: “My people, when you see Me walk out of 
the darkness into the light, you are seeing all of the sins 



that I took on from all of mankind.  My Father saw Me as 
sin and accepted My sacrifice on the cross as worthy 
atonement for all of mankind’s sins.  God the Father 
forgave the sin and the Holy Spirit restored life into My 
Body.  The Light of My Resurrection blinded the soldiers 
guarding the tomb, but they were paid not to reveal what 
they saw.  My disciples believed in My Resurrection when 
they saw the empty tomb and My wrappings folded neatly.  I 
revealed Myself several times to My disciples and they saw 
Me eat food and realized My Body was real and not a ghost.  
My disciples rejoiced that they could share this Good News 
with the rest of the world.  They even were joyous that 
they were whipped for witnessing to the beliefs that I 
taught them.  My disciples of today should also be joyful 
in proclaiming My Good News to all the nations.” 
 
Monday, March 28, 2005:
 Jesus said: “My people, this blackboard is a teaching 
tool and I want to explain to you what rising from the dead 
means.  You all are knowledgeable that death is a 
separation of the soul and the body.  Everyone is also 
appointed to die, but death is also the only threshold to 
reach heaven.  The apostles had seen Me raise Lazarus from 
the dead, but they could not comprehend anyone raising 
themselves from the dead.  They also had a hard time 
understanding My Divinity and that death could have no 
power over God.  My plan of salvation of offering My life 
as a sacrifice for everyone’s sins was also difficult to 
understand.  The enlightening of the Holy Spirit helped to 
inspire the Gospel writers and infused this knowledge in My 
disciples so they could teach My Good News to all the 
nations.  In today’s Gospel the Jewish leaders tried to 
keep My Resurrection a secret by paying the soldiers to 
testify against it.  But My appearances in bodily form to 
My disciples are evidence to everyone that I did rise from 
the dead on the third day as I foretold many times while I 
was alive.  My disciples only recognized Me when I called 
their name and broke bread with them.  At death you will 
also have your soul separated from your body, but you have 
hope in My Resurrection that at the final judgment your 
body will also be resurrected.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, I have given Myself to you in 
My Blessed Sacrament in every tabernacle all over the 
world.  You are to follow Me in My tabernacle until your 
dying day.  In other words I have given you My example in 
My suffering to imitate Me and stay close to Me.  You can 
stay close to Me in daily prayer, frequent Confession, and 



as many visits to My Blessed Sacrament that you can make.  
When you find yourself in front of My Blessed Sacrament, 
you have your Lord and Master always before you.  Listen to 
My calling of My love for your souls and unite your heart 
and soul with Me in your daily consecration.  You have 
witnessed great things in Holy Week as I died for you and 
rose again.  I gave you Myself in the Last Supper when I 
instituted My Eucharist in the consecrated bread and wine.  
Always keep grasping to have your soul in Divine obedience 
to My Will by giving Me praise and glory for all I have 
done for you.  Give Me thanks for My gift of My Eucharist 
to all of you.  Even if only a few come to worship Me in 
Adoration of My Blessed Sacrament, these few are accepting 
My graces to be shared by the rest of My faithful.  Come to 
Me with your petitions before My tabernacles and I will 
hear your prayers more closely for those who are close to 
Me in My Blessed Sacrament.  Encourage others and 
especially those in your families to make frequent visits 
to Me in My tabernacles.” 
 
Tuesday, March 29, 2005:
 Jesus said: “My people, these plates underground in 
the Indian Ocean are becoming more unstable with each major 
earthquake.  Gradually, there will be a change in the 
landscape of this area.  This pressure will continue to 
spread along related plate lines in the rest of the world 
as earthquake activity is increasing in intensity and 
frequency.  This increased earthquake activity will also 
affect volcanic activity as well.  Natural disasters are 
increasing with ever increasing amounts of deaths.  All of 
these events are adding more signs of the coming 
tribulation described in the Scriptures.  It is a time to 
prepare spiritually by seeking My forgiveness and for 
people to move away from these active earthquake sites that 
will only worsen with increased activity.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, various people have received 
messages or apparitions in the mountains, before springs 
and in churches.  It is appropriate that those, who receive 
messages from Me, should receive them before My Blessed 
Sacrament or during Holy Communion.  Each message should be 
tested in the Spirit for its source and discerned with the 
Holy Spirit for the truth of its content.  These messages 
are given to strengthen and assist the faithful in carrying 
out their Christian responsibilities, but they do not add 
to the revealed Word of the  Scriptures.  Heaven sends 
prophets and messengers of My Word to every age and every 
people.  It is up to the faithful in prayer to test the 



words if they are in keeping with Scripture and the laws of 
God.  If a message is true, it will also bear good fruit.  
Follow the words of the true messenger’s of God because I 
am directing My Word to you through them.  I have told you 
many times that you are living in an evil age, and you are 
in great need of prayer and fasting for the souls living 
now.  By your good example and prayer, you can bring many 
souls to conversion.  Give glory to Me for all of those 
souls that you could bring to conversion.  Give thanks for 
these messages, and put them into action to save souls.” 
 
Wednesday, March 30, 2005:
 Jesus said: “My people, the Gospel of My meeting My 
disciples on the road to Emmaus is another example of how 
people had difficulty recognizing Me in My glorified body.  
I used that opportunity to explain the Scripture passages 
describing the coming Messiah, and the suffering servant of 
God.  I showed them why I had to suffer and die to atone 
for all of mankind’s sins, and to bring everyone salvation 
by My redemption.  This is a fulfillment of God’s promise 
to open the gates of heaven that were closed by Adam’s sin.  
This breaking of bread in an upper room allowed My 
disciples to recognize Me and realize that I truly had 
risen.  I vanished from their sight, but they clearly saw 
that I was flesh and blood in their midst eating with them.  
My explanations to them helped them to understand My 
Divinity and My plan for man’s salvation.  Many are touched 
by this account of how the hearts of the disciples were 
burning with desire to hear Me explain the Scriptures.  
Give glory and praise to God that you can recognize Me also 
in the breaking of the consecrated bread at Holy Communion 
time in every Mass.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have seen two major 
earthquakes in close proximity within just three months.  
This vision of another massive earthquake with many deaths 
is how many major disasters are happening with a high 
intensity and in a shorter time between them.  Before you 
have cleaned up one disaster, another is striking.  You saw 
this also when four hurricanes struck Florida in one 
season.  Many of these events are the worst ever or since 
many years ago.  Natural disasters are occurring all over 
the world, but many are occurring near water.  Open your 
eyes, My faithful, because I told you that you would see 
one major event following another.  These signs of the end 
times should alert My faithful to get your spiritual life 
in order because the tribulation is close.  By having a 
pure soul from Confession, you will be ready to face Me in 



your Warning experience.  Establish your love relationship 
with Me now while you can, since time for repenting will 
become more difficult as the Antichrist comes to power.” 
 
Thursday, March 31, 2005:  
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, your country has been drawn 
into a life and death issue over Terry Schiavo and it has 
polarized your culture of death with those who strive for 
life.  Your laws have allowed the spouse to withdraw water 
and feeding tubes from a viable woman who had been living 
this way for fifteen  years.  Even My pope son favored the 
feeding.  It is your doctors and judges that are 
determining who should die and who should live.  There is a 
strong concern about euthanasia or mercy killing based on a 
certain quality of life.  This case may be used to 
emphasize health proxies, but do not be quick to snuff out 
life early because you may be denying someone’s suffering 
for the reparation of their sins.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I want you to pray for the 
health of My pope son because he may be in his last days.  
It is difficult for the Church to have strong leadership 
while My pope son has a hard time communicating.  Yet he is 
still pope until his death.  These decisions about life and 
death may be coming in My pope son’s position as well.  
Pray that your cardinals and bishops will provide the right 
leadership to direct My Church.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are seeing many 
disagreements between various nations, ethnic groups, 
religious groups, and even among family members.  Instead 
of wanting to fight each other, I desire that you all love 
God and your neighbor.  This is My Law of love that binds 
everyone in harmony, instead of discord and wars.  This 
even means that I am calling you to love your enemies, 
whether they are abortionists, or Islamic terrorists.  This 
is a hard challenge, but love will heal more hurts than 
constant wars that solve nothing.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, your last election voiced many 
opinions on many subjects and it created many divisions.  
The most important issue focused on moral issues and family 
values.  After all the talk, America made amends and healed 
some of its differences.  So after many of these court 
cases on death, it is time to make peace among your people 
and not accentuate your divisions.  If you truly want to 
follow My laws, then love one another.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have seen struggles with 
your homeland security and more recently troubles with 



Mexican people trying to cross into America for your jobs 
and health services.  You have one side exploiting these 
foreigners for cheap labor and you have the current 
residents who are having their jobs and taxes threatened to 
support these illegal immigrants.  Security has been a 
problem, especially since the terrorists took down your 
buildings.  Unfortunately, this striving to fight a war on 
terrorism has left you with constant wars with no way out, 
and a striving for a National Identification through smart 
cards in your driver’s licences.  Be aware how so called 
noble causes are being used to take away your rights.  
Strive for laws that are fair to everyone and not just the 
rich.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, your ease of transportation 
has been taken for granted for many years in your use of 
gasoline cars.  Now with high prices for oil and gasoline, 
people are starting to seriously consider alternate fuels 
and alternate means of transportation.  Ways that do not 
affect your environment are one incentive, and fuels other 
than oil could change your political landscape.  Work to 
help each other instead of wasting energy and using energy 
to control people.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are in your Divine Mercy 
Novena preparing for Mercy Sunday where you can have the 
reparation due for your sins forgiven with My mercy.  
Celebrating My Easter victory over sin and death carries 
over into My forgiveness of your sins.  Each person has to 
make a free will decision to choose to follow Me and accept 
Me as your Savior and Redeemer.  I will have mercy in My 
forgiveness on all repentant sinners, but you must make the 
first step to admit that you are sinners, and are in need 
of My grace of forgiveness in Confession.  Rejoice in My 
mercy as you are rejoicing in My Resurrection.” 


